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Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2018-499
Introducer/Sponsor(s): Introduced by Council Member Ferraro
Date of Introduction: 7/24/18
Committee(s) of Reference: TEU, F
Date of Analysis: 7/26/18
Type of Action: Authorization for General Council to take legal action 
Bill Summary: The Council of the City of Jacksonville authorizes the General Counsel and the Office of General Counsel to investigate and file a Petition for administrative hearing in the matter of the FDEP’s Notice of Intent to Issue Environmental Resource Permit and to Use Sovereign Submerged Lands, FDEP File No: 16-0345934-003-EI, Lease No.: 160354092 in Duval County, Florida, to Dames Point Workboats, LLC, whose address is 5100 Heckscher Drive, Jacksonville, Florida 32226.  The Office of General Counsel is authorized to represent the class of interested persons in Duval County in this specific proceeding, and in appeals and ancillary proceedings thereto. The City will investigate and file a petition within the 14 day time period allowed.
Background Information: Dames Point Workboats, LLC, has applied for a permit with the Florida Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP) to construct a tug boat operation consisting of a 950 square foot and a 520 square foot dock addition to previously permitted docks, and a new 385 square foot finger dock extending from four lots located at 5100, 5110, 5118 and 0 Heckscher Drive. The City asked to be notified when the FDEP issued a Notice of Intent to Issue a Permit, which the City received on Friday July 20, 2018. 
According to the FDEP Notice, the tug boat operation will be housed in a 49,746 square foot lease of Sovereign Submerged State Lands within the St. Johns River.

The three residentially zoned parcels on either side of 5118 Heckscher Drive were the subject of a request for a proposed land use amendment (2017-89-E) and rezoning (2017-90-E) to convert those residential parcels to an industrial use category and zoning district so that an industrial tug boat operation could be legally operated on those parcels. Both the land use amendment and the rezoning request were denied by the City Council. 
According to the Notice the commercial tug boat operation will be located in the St. Johns River not only fronting and along the industrially zoned parcel, but also fronting and along the three residentially zoned parcels on either side of the industrially zoned parcel. Also, two docks that are intended to be permitted by FDEP are located on residentially zoned parcels. Pursuant to the Notice, any person whose substantial interests are affected by FDEP’s action may petition for an administrative hearing within 14 days of the Notice. A failure to file a Petition within 14 days of the Notice shall constitute a waiver of the City’s right to request an administrative hearing pursuant to statute. In order to preserve the right to file a Petition regarding permitting a county government must indicate through Resolution that the county wishes to file the Petition. Due to the date that the City received the Notice, and the statutory requirement to file a Petition within 14 days, this matter must be considered by the Council as an emergency upon introduction in order to timely file the Petition. The Petition must be filed by August 3, 2018. 
Policy Impact Area: Representing people in Duval County that are affected by the dock permit and land lease. 
Fiscal Impact: Undetermined expense of General Council representation
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